

Title of Report:	Northern Ireland Local Council Elections 2023
Committee Report Submitted To:	Corporate Policy and Resources Committee
Date of Meeting:	28 February 2023
For Decision or For Information	For Information

Linkage to Council Strategy (2019-23)		
Strategic Theme	Leader and Champion	
Outcome	Provide Civic Leadership	
Lead Officer	Chief Executive – Deputy Returning Officer Director Of Corporate Services – Assistant Deputy Returning Officer	

Budgetary Considerations		
Cost of Proposal	Up to Maximum £400K	
Included in Current Year Estimates	YES/ NO	
Capital/Revenue	Revenue – Election Reserve	
Code		
Staffing Costs	Included	

Screening Requirements	Required for new or revised Policies, Plans, Strategies or Service Delivery Proposals.		
Section 75 Screening	Screening Completed:	Yes/ No	Date:
	EQIA Required and Completed:	Yes /No	Date:
Rural Needs Assessment	Screening Completed	Yes /No	Date:
(RNA)	RNA Required and Completed:	Yes /No	Date:
Data Protection Impact	Screening Completed:	Yes/ No	Date:
Assessment (DPIA)	DPIA Required and Completed:	Yes /No	Date:

1.0 Purpose

1.1 To provide Members with an update for the forthcoming Local Government Elections and to present the NILGA Guidance – Pre-Election Sensitivity Guidance.

2.0 Revised Date

2.1 Council received correspondence from NIO on 21st December (previously circulated to Elected Members by email – extract below)

"Northern Ireland Local Elections 2023

As you are aware, the Coronation of King Charles III is set for **6 May 2023**. As things stand, the local election date in Northern Ireland, as set out in legislation, will be **4 May 2023**. This will mean that the count is very likely to run into the day of the Coronation. The Chief Electoral Officer has confirmed that in her professional opinion, this will impede the smooth running of the election and count and cause difficulties for staff involved.

After discussion with the Chief Electoral Officer, the Electoral Commission and political parties, we are proposing legislation that will move the date of the local elections to **18 May 2023.** I would be grateful if you could pass this information on to Councillors and your staff.

3.0 Timetable

3.1 Appendix 1 provides further details regarding Local Council Elections Timetable in advance of Polling Day on Thursday 18th May 2023.

4.0 Financing of Election 2023

4.1 Correspondence received by NIO on 14th February, provided details on the Northern Ireland Local Election Fees and Expenses Scale 2023.

"Local council expenditure on delivering local council elections is, under the provision of the Electoral Law Act (Northern Ireland) 1962, constrained by a scale of expenditure set by the Secretary of State for Northern Ireland. This scale is usually uprated in advance of each scheduled set of local elections and we are now at the stage where we have a draft version of the scale for the May 2023 elections. Please note that the cost of candidates mailing is not included within this maximum.

In advance of the scheduled local elections this year which will take place on 18 May, we have uprated the financial limits of the charges scale. We have kept the structure as for the 2019 election whereby each council will be allocated a maximum spend based on its actual electorate. The local council electorate figures used in the calculation have been taken from the February 2023 register. The total cost associated

with administering the elections has been informed by both the costs of the most recent STV election, i.e. the May 2022 Assembly election, and the scale set for the last local election.

The Deputy Returning Officers Fee is calculated as £475 per 10,000 electors. This is the same fee that was used in the 2014 elections and is the figure still in use across GB. In place of the stepped approach used in 2014 the fee will be calculated on the basis of the registered local council electorate for each council.

The attached scale is a draft, and has not been approved by the Secretary of State. Once the scale is finalised, councils will be legally bound to keep all spending on the delivery of the elections within the maximum amounts set. The figures given for Causeway Coast and Glens Borough Council must cover your spend on the election as well as the recharge costs to the Electoral Office which are expected to be approximately 70% of the Maximum Spend figure. It should be remembered that the figures are maximum spend rather than estimates of what it will actually cost to deliver the elections. We consider there is sufficient leeway in the figures to cover all eventualities and it is worth noting that the Electoral Office consider it should be possible for Councils to deliver their element of the election within the maximum set.

- 4.2 This scale sets a maximum spend by Causeway Coast and Glens Borough Council for administration and staffing of £400,127
- 4.3 Council has set aside finance for the Local Government (LG) election for the last 4 years. The current election reserve sits at £450k (31 March 2022)

5.0 Pre-election Sensitivity Guidance for May 2023 Elections

- 5.1 NILGA have provided a Guidance note on the Pre-election Sensitivity Guidance for May 2023 Elections See **Appendix 2**.
- 5.2 Formerly referred to as 'Purdah' this describes the period immediately before elections or referendums when restrictions on communications activity are in place.
- 5.3 For the election in May 2023, it is recommended that council members and officers should commence a period of heightened sensitivity at the latest, by **Thursday 6th April 2023.**

6.0 Further information

6.1 EONI published information for candidates and agents on their website on 1 February which Includes a link to the notices of issue and opening of postal ballot papers:

https://www.eoni.org.uk/Elections/Information-for-candidates-and-agents

7.0 Recommendations

7.1	Members are asked to accept the information provided in the report in relation to the arrangements for the Local Council Elections 2023 and the NILGA Guidance on Pre-Election Sensitivity.

APPENDIX 1

Local Council Elections Timetable Polling Day Thursday 18 May 2023

Event	Deadline (If no time specified the deadline is midnight on that day)
Publication of Notice of Election by the Deputy Returning Officer	11 April 2023
Delivery of nomination papers	10.00am to 4.00pm on:
	12 April, 13 April 14 April, 17 April, 18 April, 19 April, 20 April, 21 April and from 10.00am to 1.00pm on 24 April
Delivery of notices of withdrawals of candidature	10.00am to 4.00pm on:
	12 April, 13 April, 14 April, 17 April, 18 April, 19 April, 20 April, 21 April and from 10.00am to 1.00pm on 24 April
Receipt of notice of appointment of election agents	1.00pm on 24 April
The making of objections to nomination papers	10.00am to 4.00pm on:
	12 April, 13 April, 14 April, 17 April, 18 April, 19 April, 20 April, 21 April and from 10.00am to 2.00pm on 24 April
Publication by the Deputy Returning Officer of statement of persons nominated:	
a) If no objections to nomination papers made	6.00pm on 24 April 2023 or as soon as practicable thereafter
b) If any objections to nomination papers are made, after they have been disposed of but no later than 24 hours after the deadline for delivery of nomination papers	1.00pm on 25 April 2023
Publication by the Deputy Returning Officer of notice of names and addresses of Election Agents	6.00pm on 24 April 2023 or as soon as practicable thereafter
Receipt at Electoral Office for NI of postal and proxy vote applications	5.00pm on 26 April 2023

APPENDIX 1

Receipt at Electoral Office for NI of late registration applications	28 April 2023
Receipt at Electoral Office for NI of additional information in relation to late registration applications	9 May 2023
Receipt at Electoral Office for NI of late postal and proxy vote applications	5.00pm on 10 May 2023
Publication by the Electoral Office for NI of notices of alteration as a result of late registration	11 May 2023
Receipt by the Deputy Returning Officer of notice of appointment of polling and counting agents	5.00pm on 11 May 2023
Receipt at Electoral Office for NI of spoilt postal votes for replacement	5.00pm on 17 May 2023
Polling day	7.00am to 10.00pm Thursday 18 May 2023
Alterations to the register due to clerical error	7.00pm on 18 May 2023
Verification of 'unused' ballot papers	As soon as practicable after 10.00pm on Thursday 18 May 2023 (completed overnight)
Verification of 'used' ballot papers (the opening of ballot boxes) and the Count	19 May 2023

Note: the above timetable excludes Saturdays (with the exception of the count), Sundays and the following Bank Holidays with exception of the deadline for receipt of additional information in relation to late registration applications which is computed in accordance with regulation 8 of the Representation of the People (Northern Ireland) Regulations 2008

- May Day 1 May 2023
- King's Coronation Bank Holiday 8 May 2023

APPENDIX 1

After the Declaration of Result

Receipt by candidates/agents of claims for election expenses	21 calendar days after the result of the election is declared
Payment by candidates/agents of claims for election expenses	28 calendar days after the result of the election is declared
Receipt by the Returning Officer of returns and declarations of election expenses by election agent	35 calendar days after the result of the election is declared
Receipt by the Returning Officer of candidates' declarations of election expenses	7 working days after receipt of the agents declaration and return (or at the same time that the election agent delivers the return)
	(If the candidate is outside the United Kingdom when the agent's return is delivered, the declaration must be delivered 14 calendar days after their return)
Publication by the Deputy Returning Officer in two or more newspapers circulating in the District Electoral Area for which the election was held, a summary of the returns accompanied by a notice of the time and place at which the return and declarations (including the accompanying documents) can be inspected	10 calendar days after receipt of the election expenses returns
Inspection of returns and declarations of election expenses	During the period of 12 months from the date of publication by the Deputy Returning Officer of the time and place for inspection.

NILGA Policy & Communication Guidance Note

Pre-election period of heightened political sensitivity



NI Local Government Elections 18th May 2023

6th April 2023

What is the 'Pre-election Period of Heightened Political Sensitivity'?

Formerly referred to as 'Purdah' this describes the period immediately before elections or referendums when restrictions on communications activity are in place.

The period of heightened sensitivity in Northern Ireland

On Thursday 18th May 2023, a Local Government election is due to be held for the 11 councils in Northern Ireland.

There is currently no legislation in Northern Ireland like the English Local Government Act 1986, formally governing publicity and council activity during the pre-election period for local government elections. Similarly, there is no directly comparable, formal Code of Practice for councils to the Code of Practice published by the English Department of Communities and Local Government in 2011.

NILGA has received several approaches for relevant advice and is keen to ensure that there is guidance to support a 'good practice' approach by councils and the wider public sector in Northern Ireland in relation to the period of sensitivity prior to the election.

The following is therefore provided, without prejudice, as informal practical advice for councillors, local government officers and partner organisations in the run up to the May 2023 election.

It is important to note that good pre-election practice suggests that activity is restricted wider than just publicity. Use of council facilities and resources; application of and adherence to the member's code of conduct, developing new policies and holding of events - including some meetings - featuring elected members should all be carefully considered during the period of heightened sensitivity.

When do we need to start considering pre-election sensitivities?

For the election in May 2023, it is recommended that council members and officers should commence a period of heightened sensitivity at the latest, by **Thursday 6th April 2023.**

This also is the date on which the Cabinet Office guidance for Civil Servants should take effect. Although the Cabinet Office guidance relates to the Civil Service, it means local government is in a period of 'heightened sensitivity'.

What does this mean in practice?

Sometimes this period is viewed as a time when external communication must shut down completely. This is <u>not the case</u>, and the ordinary functions of councils should continue, but some restrictions are recommended, for all councillors and council officers.

Publicity, i.e., any communication, in whatever form, addressed to the public at large or to a large section of the public; should be given particular consideration. The question should be asked; "Could a reasonable person conclude that you were spending public money to influence the outcome of the election?" In other words, publicity must pass the 'is it reasonable and corporately robust?' test.

When making a decision one should consider the following:

What you are strongly recommended not to do

- Produce publicity on matters which are politically controversial
- Make references to individual politicians, parties or groups in press releases
- · Arrange proactive media or events involving particular or groups of candidates
- Issue photographs which include specific or groups of candidates
- Supply council photographs or other materials to councillors or political groups including council staff, unless you have verified that they will <u>not</u> be used for campaigning purposes
- Continue publishing / hosting third party blogs or e-communications
- Help with national political visits, as this would likely be perceived to involve using public money to support a particular candidate or party or group. These visits should be organised by political parties with no cost or resource implications for the council, including use of the council estate.

What you need to think carefully about

You should think carefully before you:

- Continue to run campaign material to support your own local (e.g. community or investment) campaigns. If the campaign is already running and is non-controversial for example, on issues like recycling and would be a waste of public money to cancel or postpone them, then continue. However, you should always think carefully if a campaign could be deemed likely to influence the outcome of the election. In such cases you should stop or defer them. An example might be a campaign on an issue which has been the subject of local political debate and/or disagreement (e.g. Brexit).
- Launch any new consultations. Unless it is a statutory duty, don't start any new consultations
 or publish report findings from consultation exercises, which could be politically utilised or
 ideologically sensitive.

What you can do

- Continue to discharge normal council business including determining planning applications, even if they are controversial. There are some caveats to this - See Appendix 1.
- Publish factual information e.g. identifying candidate names, parties and constituencies.
- Publish factual information to counteract misleading, controversial or extreme (for example racist/sexist) information.
- Use relevant lead officers rather than members for reactive media releases in the heightened sensitivity period.
- Use a politician who is involved in an election when the council is required to respond in
 particular circumstances, such as the First Citizen in an emergency situation or where there
 is a genuine need for a member-level but corporate response to an important event beyond
 the council's control. Normally this would be the Mayor or Chairperson, that is, someone
 holding a civic / politically neutral role. If the issue is so serious, it is worth considering asking
 the council's party group leaders to agree to a response which would involve all of them,
 respecting the totality of the political makeup of the Council.
- Take advice when in doubt, from legal and compliance colleagues.

Ultimately, you must always be guided by the principle of objectivity and fairness. It is crucial that any decision you take would be seen as being fair and reasonable by the public and those standing for office.

Advertising

Paid-for advertising must comply with the Advertising Standards Authority's Advertising Codes. In general, councils should not issue any publicity which seeks to influence voters, ensure that publicity relating to policies and proposals from the UK or NI Assembly government is balanced and factually accurate and comply with laws which prohibit political advertising on television or radio.

Requests for Information

Official correspondence should be dealt with in the normal way, with responses issued as quickly as possible. There should be even-handedness in meeting specific requests for information from different political parties and their candidates, including independent political members. Caution must be exercised as information produced with complete impartiality and accepted as objective at other times, *may be* subject to greater scrutiny and publicity during the election period. Councils should continue to process all requests for information submitted under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) from members of the public including candidates in accordance with the FOIA.

Invitations and outside visits

The normal procedures for handling outside visits and invitations should be followed. There should be no officer involvement in party political events during the election campaign. Officers receiving invitations to outside events which may involve candidates should ensure that their attendance is necessary purely for the conduct of corporate business and attendees should avoid participation in any associated publicity activity.

Transport

Council vehicles should not be used for political party purposes.

Social Media Tips

- 1. It is strongly recommended that **all social media platforms** operated by staff are subject to the principles regarding heightened sensitivity.
- 2. When using social media, such as Twitter, Facebook, YouTube, Tiktok, Instagram, Linkedin or Flickr, explain that as a council channel of communication you are adhering to sensitivity principles. It may be helpful to tweet a link to an explanation of heightened sensitivity for guidance.
- **3.** Do not retweet or share **political opinion** or content posted by political parties or politicians.
- 4. Do not tweet, post images or share updates on matters which are politically controversial.
- 5. Monitor your page and delete any content which is politically controversial.
- **6.** Do not stage a significant **social media-based campaign** unless it can be demonstrated that it was planned before the election was called.
- 7. Social media by and about the Mayor or Chairperson may be retweeted, shared, or used if it is not of a political nature.
- **8. Disable** the ability to download images of politicians during the period of heightened sensitivity.
- **9.** In exceptional circumstances **seek permission** from your communications, compliance and/or legal colleagues to tweet or retweet a comment by a politician or to use videos and images of a politician during the pre-election period.

10. Third party social media profiles, including business partnership profiles which the council supports, should also be governed by pre-election sensitivity principles. Council staff who update these profiles can either continue to add content in line with restrictions or hand over ALL admin to a non-council member of the partnership during this period.

Six Golden Rules

- 1. No publicity should be given to matters which are politically controversial.
- 2. The general presumption should be that **no references** will be made to individual politicians in press releases (except where there is a valid emergency, as described earlier).
- **3.** Great caution should be exercised before undertaking any **significant media exercise** unless it can be demonstrated that this was included in the forward diary before the election was called.
- **4. No photographs** of candidates in the election should be issued.
- **5.** Before any request for council photographs and other materials is considered, **enquiries** should be made as to the use to which they are to be put and an appropriate restriction on use imposed if supplied.
- **6.** The position of Mayor or Chairperson as the figurehead of the authority is different and material may be issued, providing it is not of a political nature, but it should be used proportionately and reasonably.

Frequently Asked Questions

Does this advice apply to councillors who are not running for election?

Council business continues so all sitting councillors, whether seeking election or not, should have regard for principles regarding the pre-election period of heightened sensitivity.

Can council officers get involved in campaigning in their own time?

Officers who hold politically restricted posts, or who are likely to be involved or employed in connection with the elections, should not take part in a political campaign or canvass on behalf of a political party or candidate.

Do the restrictions apply to officers who are members of a trade union?

Trade unions themselves are not required to have regard to the limitations surrounding this period, but individual officers should have regard to their council policies and principles related to periods of heightened political sensitivity.

Can council press offices still put out press releases ahead of the election?

Yes, but limitations are recommended. Official, factual press statements about council decisions for public information purposes may still be issued. However, it is advised that no publicity should deal with controversial issues or report views or proposals in a way which identifies them with individual councillors or groups of councillors.

Can a council put out a consultation, for example about changes to leisure provision, during the pre-election period?

Consultations should be considered very carefully during this time as it is a period of heightened sensitivity and should not be put out if they could be viewed as counter to the necessary principles.

Can we use the chair of a council-commissioned review, who is up for election, as spokesperson for the report?

The best approach could be to delay publication of the review until after the election. However, if there is an imperative to publish you should use another, non-political spokesperson.

Can we host a photo call for a council committee chairperson or other leading councillor to open a new council facility (such as a play park) during the pre-election period?

Generally, this is not recommended; however, if the timing of the event is unavoidable and postponing it would adversely affect local residents (for example the opening of the facility has been delayed by long-running work and postponing the opening will cause the council to lose income), you might choose to have the event hosted by a non-political spokesperson.

Do restrictions apply to council notice boards?

Councils are required to publicise details of the election and how to register to vote. Material relating to wider political issues should not be posted on official notice boards which may be seen by members of the public. It is advised that this includes publicity issued by, or on behalf of, a trade union.

Can councillors issue their own press releases or talk to the media?

Councillors are free to talk to the media and issue press releases but should not use council resources to do so and should always be mindful of the Code of Conduct.

Can councillors write letters 'for publication' to their local newspaper?

Yes, but they shouldn't use council resources (such as staff) to help them do it.

Can councillors still tweet or blog?

Councillors can continue but should not use council resources (such as council twitter accounts, email accounts, telephones etc.) to do so.

Can councillors who are up for election refer to themselves as councillors in their public statements?

A person remains as a councillor and can refer to themselves as such until such time as they retire shortly after the election.

Can candidates request to visit council establishments?

The guidance at local level may already vary by council. Generally, reasonable requests by candidates at the election to visit council establishments (including current council members in the case of their council function) should be approved in terms of diligent delivery of corporate business. Check your local arrangements - any such visits should not be supported by the council's media team or council officers.

Can candidates speak/canvas at a student union (which is a registered charity) during the pre-election?

Yes, they can; in fact, it is to be expected. Candidates standing for election can arrange to speak and canvass if these activities are neither funded nor arranged by local authorities. The fact that the union is a charity has no bearing – the guidance applies to local authorities, not to other organisations.

Can the council still publish its newsletter/magazine during the pre-election period?

Yes, if it is done in the ordinary course of business and meets all other relevant recommendations.

PRE-ELECTION SENSITIVITY AND PLANNING COMMITTEES - PLEASE SEE APPENDIX 1



tel: 028 9079 8972 web: www.nilga.org twitter: @NI LGA @NILGA EER #teamlocgovni

PRE-ELECTION SENSITIVITY AND PLANNING COMMITTEES - APPENDIX 1

THE FOLLOWING ADVICE WAS PROVIDED BY THE LEGAL TEAM AT LGA, AT NILGA'S REQUEST.

There is no statutory restriction on a council's decision-making, meetings, or political debate during the pre-election period. It is "business as normal". However, given the restrictions on publicity, it may be that while the council's decision-making can carry on other factors may well limit it. Also, there will be practical issues if members are involved in elections.

Consideration must be given as to whether the matter is politically contentious creating a risk that the decision will be made on party political grounds rather than on its merits thereby making the decision challengeable.

In addition, bringing matters forward for decision during an election campaign could be seen as an attempt to gain political advantage. Council officers will need to be alert to the publicity, making sure it could not be perceived as seeking to influence public opinion in an election area or promote a candidate or group of candidates. There will be enhanced scrutiny during the pre-election period

The reference to planning is to the case:

Persimmon Homes Teesside Ltd v Lewis, R (on the application of) [2008] EWCA Civ 746 (01 July 2008)

The case considered whether the grant of a planning permission during the pre-election period involved actual or apparent bias or predetermination on the part of the planning committee. The court found that a decision made during a pre-election period does not, merely by virtue of its timing, become unlawful. All elected officials have a normal, and legitimate, political predisposition, and there is no reason (without further evidence) for concluding that during a pre-election period this is more likely to lead to a closing of minds than would otherwise be the case. (Section 25 of the Localism Act 2011 now deals with predetermination).

NB: The Localism Act 2011 is not applicable to NI, and restrictions are placed on councillors in Northern Ireland within Section 9 of the NI Local Government Code of Conduct for Councillors.

Disclaimer

The Northern Ireland Local Government Association (NILGA) endeavours to ensure that the information contained within our Website, Policies and other communications is up to date and correct. We do not, however, make any representation that the information will be accurate, current, complete, uninterrupted or error free or that any information or other material accessible from or related to NILGA is free of viruses or other harmful components. NILGA accepts no responsibility for any erroneous information placed by or on behalf of any user or any loss by any person or user resulting from such information.